APPROVED 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 11, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 11, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.  








  
   










2.0 Bill Whalen – ZBA Interview – Mr. Whalen stated he has served on the PB for three years and the ZBA for three years, there were differences in opinion but those have been buried. Mr. Whalen noted of the BOS would like him to serve he would be happy too. Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Whalen if he had any ideas. Mr. Whalen replied, no but he would like to see some new alternate members on the board. TA Veloski noted there are two alternate vacancies. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Bill Whalen as a full-time member to the Zoning Board of Adjustment. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Bill and the BOS signed his appointment form.     







    













3.0 Nick Orgettas – Historic District Commission (HDC) Interview – Mr. Orgettas stated he would be the Planning Board's Representative to the HDC and does not have any suggestions for improvement until he gets his feet wet first. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Nick Orgettas as a member to the Historic District Commission. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Nick and the BOS signed his appointment form. 








4.0  Steve Ober – Tree Warden – The BOS reviewed a letter of interest submitted by Mr. Ober. TA Veloski reported there is not an appointment form because the laws changed in May. Mr. Ober informed the Board he has read the RSA's and the position sounds interesting and with all of the Town's historic/scenic roads it seems important. Mr. Ober noted he will be cruising the Town's roads and do the best he can. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Steve Ober as the Town's Tree Warden. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed (Karen Ober abstained). Selectman Ober swore-in Steve. 














5.0  Joe Drago Re: Town Beach – Mr. Drago stated he lives at 63 Doctor True Road. Mr. Drago noted he has a background in architectural engineering and construction. Mr. Drago stated the drainage installed at the Town Beach is great, it is a good design but expensive. Mr. Drago informed the BOS that he had a few punch list things after the last rain storm that he has discussed with Paul Fluet. Mr. Drago stated there is one tree that was planted that now blocks his view of the water. Mr. Drago asked if the tree could be moved 10 feet to the left, relocated or removed because he is a year round resident. The BOS recommended the Tree Warden take a look at the issue. Mr. Drago stated the gate (which is a chain currently) that is being installed will not allow for people to get their ski mobiles and bob houses onto the lake and with the new drainage system there shouldn't be a mud problem anymore. Mr. Drago stated people will go down the new steps and feels the gate will just be moving the problem because they will find another way to get on the lake. Chair Nickerson replied DES was fairly insistent to not allow for motorized vehicles or bob houses. Mr. Drago noted it is a nice beach and people use it, he treats the beach as he would his front yard and consistently picks up trash. The BOS thanked Mr. Drago for his comments. 












6.0  Department Updates 





 


  6.1 Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with an activity comparison of the past three years and reviewed the information. Chief Hankard reported that he has been working with TC Goss on dog forfeitures and it is going well. Chief Hankard informed the Board that there have been some recent thefts on Prescott Road and Burleigh Hill Road which were sent out via Nixle and they have some leads. Chief Hankard stated the Nixle has received great feedback with the number of subscribers increasing and people are paying more attention. Chief Hankard noted a Neighborhood Watch meeting will be held in the Burleigh Hill area and he will be attending, date to be determined. Chief Hankard stated he would do a Press Release inviting other people in the area to attend. Chief Hankard thanked the BOS for their support during the County Commissioner's visit regarding the radios. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he has been in contact with the Sheriff about it, there is a new setup on Belknap Mountain but the progress has been delayed due to approval from some State Agencies. Chief Hankard noted a repeater will be up and running by August and that should help the department. Chief Hankard stated in the new budget there is licensing for narrow banding because the radios take up too much space, the DPW has three radios that are not programmable and the Recreation Department has none. Chief Hankard noted he is unsure if the repeater can be narrow banded. Chief Hankard reported there is no news on the new cruiser yet, he will be ordering new bullet proof vests for Justin & Matt and purchasing the department's ammunition. Chief Hankard informed the BOS that he will need to advertise for two part-time positions, Ryan Nolan has resigned due to availability and John Bernard has taken a full-time position with the Town of Strafford (relocating) but Steve Houten is back now from Military Service. Chief Hankard stated “kudos” should be given to the Fire Chief for the July 4th weather event, he had staff manning the station and the DPW did a great job as well. Chief Hankard also thanked Karen & Steve Ober for providing meals. Selectman Ober stated the communication between all three departments was excellent.          


   6.2 Fire Department – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter reported that Fire Department has received 72 calls for service in the month of June, which is 30 more than last year and permit inspections are going well, they have captured a lot of information. Chief Dexter provided the BOS with multiple pie chart of Incident of Response by Days of the Week, Incidents by Alarm Hour and Types of Inspections. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that the “Vial of Life” program and “Super Boxes” are becoming very popular. Selectman Ober asked if there was a way to get the word out to seasonal residents and Chief Dexter replied that is a good point, he would look into it. Chief Dexter stated on July 4th, all of the Department Heads and their employees worked together seamlessly... Kudos! Chair Nickerson thanked those involved for contacting the Selectmen, to let them know what was going on. Chief Dexter stated during the event, he noticed some limitations in the office and he has a team coming to reconfigure the space (partitions ordered). Chief Dexter informed the Board he has been in touch with Jon Diaz regarding updates to the phone system, a phone in the kitchen area & back office and a cordless phone on the apparatus floor. Chief Dexter stated he has an estimate for $1,200 dollars and he would take the funds from the department's budget unless it can come from the Town Buildings CRF. Chief Dexter reported preliminary drawings and paperwork for the new tanker have been received, it will have a portable tank as well and he feels it is good system. Chief Dexter noted Engine #3 is going out to be refurbished (hydraulic tools) and will be out of service for 3-4 days. Chief Dexter stated he has been Chief for one year now, he has learned a lot and brought a lot with him but has been placing more responsibility on his two Lieutenants. Chief Dexter stated he would like to separate the span of control by providing a promotional opportunity for a 3rd Lieutenant. The BOS reviewed the announcement. Chief Dexter noted he has 4-5 candidates that would be submitting a resume with a letter of interest. Chief Dexter explained the Examination Process. The BOS signed a Personnel Action Form for new hire Mark Bitteto, Fire Fighter / EMT. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to purchase 8 Pagers in the amount of $2,848 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief Dexter to purchase  headsets for Engine #3 in the amount of $4,439 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board also gave the Chief permission to move forward with applying for a matching grant ($1,500 dollars) through the Division of Forest & Lands for Safety Equipment.        



   

   6.3 Department of Public Works (DPW) – Director VanTassel – The BOS reviewed the quote ($368K) from Pike Industries for Summer Paving Projects and briefly discussed. Jeff Jenkins stated the center joint on Leavitt Road has opened up and a plan is needed because it can not be filled with crack seal, the road is less than six months old. Selectman Giunta made a motion to sign the quote for summer paving from Pike Industries for $368,000 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Director VanTassel stated he could post weight limit signs saying “12GBW” / No Thru Trucks but if they live or work on the road, those people would be fine but if they use it it to cut across it's not okay. Chair Nickerson stated the Town may get rid of the signs, they haven't made a decision yet. Jeff Jenkins stated the Town would need an ordinance in order to have the P.D. Enforce it. TA Veloski noted there is a Road Use Policy in place. Jeff Jenkins stated the statute could be put on the signs. Director VanTassel informed the BOS he will be interviewing for the vacant janitorial position on Monday. Director VanTassel stated he may need to rent a stump grinder for clean up they have been doing at the Town Hall and Black Brook Road has been designated  “dig safe”, so they will start ditching. Director VanTassel reported that the Town of Belmont has two mowers and he will be trying to get both mowers from them to try and avoid a delivery charge. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that John Thayer and some other people from Hopkinton would be coming to look at the highway garage. The backhoe and the Grader have been serviced, a second dumpster has been delivered due to overage and the deteriorating grates at the Life Safety Building has been discussed with Puffy's Welding. Director VanTassel stated most of the tress have been picked from the 7/4 storm and he will be meeting with Jon Earley regarding a 30 foot turnout for skiers on Eastman Hill Road, the Conservation Commission will be footing the cost. Director VanTassel noted Steele Hill Farm Road is not a Town Road, Turkey Bridge is open and he has provided a work schedule for the month of July. 



    


  6.4 Recreation Department – Director Lonergan – Director Lonergan stated the beach looks nice and a white cedar fence is up, guardrail is next and posts will be placed near the stairs. Director Lonergan reported that Summer Day Camp is going to Story Land tomorrow and they have 70 registered campers. Director Lonergan thanked Director VanTassel for all of the help he has provided. Director Lonergan stated she is looking in to radios for next year, the beach's raft is being fixed for free, swim lessons have started and the playground project should be starting, she will be in touch with Primex. Director Lonergan reported Eagle Scout Stock has done some upgrades to the Town Park (score boards, flag poles, pavers) to make it look nicer. 


 


























  

7.0  Old Business 









  7.1
Black Brook Road – Wetlands permits  - TA Veloski reported that he has sent them to the State.                    
  







  7.2 Letter from DTC to the Robatailles – BOS reviewed and took under advisement.  




      








8.0 New Business 









  8.1
Change Order #10 – Town Beach  – Selectman Giunta made a motion to authorize the $1,100 dollar change order for gates. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  







  8.2 Black Brook Road – Notification to Residents – Selectman Ober stated when the new culvert/bridge is ready to be installed residents need to be notified that the road will be closed for one week and traffic will be diverted to Kaulback Road. Selectman Giunta suggested the Town put up an electric sign. Selectman Ober stated the sign should direct residents/home owners to the Town's web site.  





  













9.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $100 dollars from William G. Bennett, on behalf of the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    




        








10.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
10.1 6/27/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 27, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 27, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  










10.2 7/03/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of July 3, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of July 3, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














12.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.     




  









13.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











14.0 Selectman's Reports







            14.1 Update – Sanbornton Housing Advisory Committee - Selectman Giunta  provided the BOS with an update.  



       


 


  

 


15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:38 p.m.














16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 18, 2012 @ 4:30 pm. at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll. The next regular meeting will be held on July 25, 2012 @ 6:30 p.m. 
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

07/11/2012

                                                                          BOS Draft Minutes


